
ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD AT 

THE ASTHALL LEIGH MEMORIAL HALL
 TUESDAY 9 FEBRUARY 2016 AT 7.30pm

MINUTES 
Present: Edward Walker Chairman (EW), Christopher Allen (CA), Lynne Hughson (LH), Neil Owen (TNO), Alex Postan (AP) and Rita Gunn Clerk (RG)
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on 10 November 2015 were approved.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Peter Kendall Vice-Chairman (PK) and Hugo Codrington (HC)
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
To receive any declarations of interest from Councillors relating to items to be considered at the meeting in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Local Code of Conduct. There were none.
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

a) Allotments and Land Registry. RG to pursue  registration of the allotments for the Council and to work with LH on registration of Asthall Leigh Memorial Hall.
b) Notice Boards. RG to check status with PK.
c) Workplace pensions. Council now enrolled but no action needed until 2017.

d) Electronic communications. Whilst collecting email addresses is useful, current focus is on providing a Council website as required by the Transparency Code for smaller councils. See item 8b)
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Concern was expressed about parking in Asthal and was referred to item 7c)
6. PLANNING MATTERS
a) 15/04229/HHD Orchard House, Asthal. Erection of two storey and first floor rear extensions. Approved
b) 15/04433/FUL.  Abrahams Cottages, Fordwells. Erection of four garages to serve 2, 3, 4 Abrahams Cottages and The Cottage. Delegated
7. HIGHWAYS

a)  Asthall Bridge. This is not on the firm programme for the next two years but is on a provisional list for the next five years. It is hoped that it will be strengthened and restrictions removed within that timescale. TNO recommended that the council continue to press for this to ensure timescales are met.
b)  Condition of road at Worsham Turn. Work on this will be undertaken in the next 2-3 weeks. TNO had met with Highways and tendered their apologies for failing to keep the council informed of progress 
c) Parking in Asthal. Concern was expressed about the parking by the green in Asthal; in particular that it prevents access by emergency services. Clear marking of the spaces outside Walker’s Close would help but not solve the problem. AP reported that Cottsway may have some funds available.Parking does take place on the Avenue and is a possible solution but the verge and kerb edges need attention. The need for road sweeping was also raised. It was agreed to request a site visit from Gary Wilcox (Highways Dept) to discuss possible ways forward. RG to pursue.
LH reported on a Fordwells Flood meeting which had recommended that the bank of the retaining pond between Leafield and Fordwells needs to be raised and the road drains flushed out. The road between Fordwells and Asthall Leigh needs grips cleared/added to prevent the road becoming flooded. It was felt that these could also be raised at the site meeting.

d) Grit bins.CA raised the issue of the location of road salt for use in the parish; many people are unaware that there is a provision. He asked about the possibility of grit bins. After discussion it was agreed that the recently delivered small bags of salt would be delivered to key people in each village who would agree to spread it when required. CA  for Asthal but EW would deal with the hills into the village, LH and RG for Fordwells and RG would identify a volunteer in Asthall Leigh.
e) TNO offered to represent parish concerns directly to the Highways department. RG to pass on concerns to him
8. FINANCE
a) The following payments were approved:
Clerk’s Salary


£400
HMRC




£100
Clerk’s Expenses


£147.27
Asthall Leigh Memorial Hall Rent
£50

Cotswold Conservation Board
£50

Oxfordshire Carers’ Forum

£45

Thames Valley & Chiltern

Air Ambulance Trust
£45




Volunteer Link-Up


£45




Wychwood Projects


£45




Citizens Advice Bureau

£45




Asthall Leigh Memorial Hall
£250

b) New Audit system. The Audit Commission is now closed and new regulations are being introduced for smaller authorities(income less than £25,000).There is still a requirement for an annual return but it will no longer be externally audited unless a parishioner questions the published accounts. In this case an external auditor must be appointed. Councils may use the external audit arrangements put in place by Smaller Authorities Audit Appointments Ltd (SAAA) or they can opt out of these arrangements. A decision to opt out has to be reported by March 31st 2016. If the council has opted out then it is their responsibility to find a suitable external auditor. The advice of OALC is to opt-in. It was unanimously agreed by the council that they would opt-in.
A further requirement of the new audit arrangements is that the council is now subject to a new Transparency Code which requires that a list of councillors, meeting agendas, meeting minutes, annual accounts must be published on a web site which is publicly accessible. A quotation from ‘Town and Parish Websites’ to produce and host a basic website was discussed. The set-up fee for a basic website is £260 with a £10 per month hosting fee. It was agreed to go ahead with this. RG to pursue.
9. CHANGES TO BUS ROUTES. Consultation between companies and parishes has taken place but there is no decision yet. TNO is hopeful that the Villager will continue. He suggested emailing all the companies to establish the current position. RG to email.
10. QUEEN’S BIRTHDAY EVENTS

a) Beacons on 21st April. No involvement

b) Litter picking on 3-4th March. Councillors will organise their villages. RG will register with WODC and arrange bin liners, gloves etc and pick up points for collected rubbish

11. THAMES VALLEY POLICE
Nothing to report
12. RAF Brize Norton

Nothing to report
13. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL (OCC)
The budget decision takes place next Tuesday. The cuts will be much as discussed. TNO thought that the recycling centre at Standlake would remain.
14. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL (WODC)
a) The local plan has been rejected on the basis of insufficient houses planned. The problem is arising because Oxford City cannot build sufficient housing because of the green belt. The onus is therefore falling on the districts to accommodate 10-15,000 each. Reconsideration should be given to the extent of the Oxford green belt rather than impose additional burden on the districts.
b) WODC very good at developing shared services. Focus on urban (Witney) rather than rural communities is causing a problem since buffer zones are being eroded. One zone has been converted to a trust for wildlife and is now protected.
15. INFORMATION AVAILABLE

None
16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
The telephone box in Asthal has been serviced by BT and will be re-painted between April and October.
The telephone box in Asthall Leigh is to be adopted by The trustees of the Memorial Hall and will be used to house the defibrillator.
17. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
7.30pm on Tuesday 17 May 2016 at the Asthall Leigh Memorial Hall

Preceded by the Annual Meeting at 7pm


